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UPCOMING MEETING  

·  Sunday, September 20, 4-6pm,  White House Farm in Luray  (weather permitting).  We 
will not have a potluck.  Please bring a chair--and a beverage.  While we recline in our 
comfortable chairs overlooking the scenic Massanutten and Blue Ridge Mountains, Chris 
Anderson, Farm Executive Director, will talk the Foundations mission, "to enrich 
individuals with knowledge of and involvement with our natural ecological systems, 
sustainable agriculture, holistic community planning, and respect for local history and 
culture".  We will visit the vegetable and heirloom gardens to learn about the various 
plantings.  We will also learn about the Foundation's various collaborations, as well as 
some of the archaeological work that has been done at the historic White House that 
dates to 1760.  See more information in the Page County Report below. 

If we have inclement weather, we will meet at 4 p.m. at the home of Lesley and Tom 
Mack.  We will still have a program presented by Chris Anderson.  The Mack's address 
is 196 Long Fort Road, Luray, VA 22835.  If you want to learn more about their home 
and gardens, check out their website: www.birdsongpleasuregarden.info. 

If you want to make this an afternoon outing, you may want to dine at the Gathering 
Grounds at 24 E. Main Street, which is open from 11 a.m. until 3 p.m. on Sunday; rated 
#2 by Trip Advisor.  Or try, 55 East Main Brew House & Grill.  There are also fast-food 
restaurants along the route.  

Directions to White House Farm, 1917 Kauffmans Mill Road, Luray, Virginia 22835.  
The telephone number is (540) 860-1988.  From the west on Route 211 toward Luray 
from the New Market area, cross a large steel bridge over the Shenandoah River and 
look for the large brick farmhouse immediately on your left.  From the east on Route 211 
away from Luray and toward New Market, look for the large brick farmhouse immediately 
on your right before you cross the Shenandoah River.  

 
UPCOMING EVENTS  

·  Tuesday evenings 7pm to 9pm beginning September 8, Front Royal/Warren 
County Tree Stewards annual “All About Trees Class”  running for eight Tuesday 
evenings.  Five Saturday classes emphasizing hands-on learning are also included 
(times and locations to be announced).  Gain knowledge that you can put to use 
immediately on your own property.  Certified Arborists and enthusiastic Tree Stewards 
will assist you on your journey.  Topics include Tree Biology and Physiology, Tree 
Identification, Tree Care and Pruning, Soil Selection, Tree Planting.  Classes meet at 
the Government Center on Commerce Ave in Front Royal. Contact the FRWC Tree 
Stewards at frwctreestewards@comcast.net or visit our web site at 
www.TreesFrontRoyal.com.  You can also pick up a class brochure at the Kiosk at the 
Gazebo or the Happy Creek Arboretum on Commerce Ave in Front Royal.  The course 
cost is $60 ($50 if registered by August 07, 2015).  Individual classes are $10 each 

·  Seed Exchange Planning Meeting, Fort Valley Nursery Café, September 12, 9–10am 

·  Seed Sorting and Pizza Evening, Specht Residence, Woodstock, October 19, 6–9pm 
 

VOLUNTEER COORDINATOR’S  REPORT by Mary Flagg 

Please throw the traditional garden calendar out the window when planting your fall garden.  
The weather pattern goes backwards from hot and dry to cool and wet or dry, but don’t let 
that discourage you.  Before a decision is made regarding fall planting, plan out your garden 
and here are some tips from the experts. 
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PLAN--what you want grow, how long it takes to grow and what are the first fall and freeze 
dates will help with decisions.  Use this information as a guide to plant accordingly before 
winter kills them. 

CHECK THE MATH--plan an appropriate planting date two weeks prior to the first frost date 
and two weeks prior to first freeze date.  To do this, use the seed packet to find the 
germination and harvest dates and count back from the frost or freeze date to set a planting 
date. 

SOW DIRECTLY--the soil is warm enough and personally I prefer one single shot into the 
ground.  Check the temperature and water consistently the first week or so to give them a 
good start. 

Sow seeds for kale, mustard, carrots, turnips, radishes, lettuce, beets, and spinach for your 
garden bounty.  ENJOY !! 
 

FROM THE PRESIDENT by Susan Garrett 

What do the pictures below have in common?  They all show answers to questions that 
have come in on the Greenline or at Farmer’s Markets or County Fairs, and the answers  
(insect identification, plant damage questions, best plant to use) have all been found through 
internet searches, rather than from the MG’s personal experience.  I know there are a lot of 
Master Gardeners who are somewhat reluctant to volunteer for Greenlines or Farmers 
Markets or County Fairs because they are afraid they won’t “know all the answers”.  But 
none of us (even Mark) know ALL the answers! 
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My immediate answer to anyone who calls or 
asks a question is to ask them as many 
questions as I can think of about the problem, 
ask for pictures to be taken or samples 
brought in, and then say, “Thank you very 
much, I will research this and get back to you.”  
I have never had anybody say anything other 
than “thank you”. 

Then I go to the computer and put in a Google 
search for “stinging caterpillar yellow and 
black”, or “saddle-looking spot on caterpillar 
back” or “best groundcover for Virginia”.  I look 
in .edu and .ext sources first, but sometimes on ID, I have to check “images” (a Google 
subtitle) first to identify the plant/insect/problem.  Then I go back to the .edu and .ext sites to 
find the research-based information that will complete my answer.  And of course, I go to the 
latest Virginia Cooperative Extension Pest Management Guide for treatment 
recommendations. 

If it’s a tree ID, there is a very nice App called “Leaf Snap” developed by a consortium from 
Columbia University, the University of Maryland, and the Smithsonian.  You put the leaf on a 
white paper, take a picture with your iPhone or iPad (no Android so far), and it will provide 
you with possible identification. 

In other words, it is fun and very interesting to research questions, and you do not have to 
dredge up answers under pressure.  The more research you do, the better you get at it!  
And remember, if/when you get stumped, you are not alone!  Call the head of your County’s 
Greenline or an MG you know who likes to do research or one who has expertise in the area 
you are researching--and get some help.  We all need it.  That’s why we MG’s are in this 
together! 
 

PAGE COUNTY REPORT by Lesley Mack 

The White House Farm is very significant to Page County history.  It is located within the 
original 5,000 acre land grant which became the first European settlement in the 
Shenandoah Valley.  This settlement was known as ‘Massanutten’ and a stone marker on 
Highway 211 has been constructed in honor of the first colonizers.  However, the Valley had 
long been visited by Native Americans who hunted the abundant game and camped along 
the banks of the Shenandoah. 



NORTHERN SHENANDOAH VALLEY MASTER GARDENER ASSOCIAT ION NEWS  

 

September, 2015 4 

 

The earliest European settlers to the 
Shenandoah Valley were from Germany 
and Switzerland, including Martin 
Kauffman who first settled in Lancaster, 
Pennsylvania before coming to the Page 
Valley in 1732.  His son, Martin Kauffman 
II, built the White House in 1760 as a 
residence and Mennonite meeting house. 
The structure is listed on both the Virginia 
Department of Historic Places 
and the National Register of Historic 
Places.  The plan of the White House 
Foundation is to restore the White House 
and use it to tell the story of early European 

settlement in the Valley.  The Archeology Society of Virginia, led by Dr. Carole Nash from 
James Madison University, has conducted several digs around the White House. 

We hope you will join us for the September MG meeting, here in Page County.  Chris 
Anderson, Executive Director of the White House Foundation will discuss the privately 
funded, nonprofit educational foundation with a focus on sustainable agriculture and 
conservation, and the local history and culture of the White House Farm. 

If the weather is nice, we will meet at the White House Farm.  In case of inclement weather, 
we will meet at our home, and Chris will come to our house, 196 Long Fort Rd. 
 

SHENANDOAH COUNTY REPORT by Sharon Bradshaw 

Shenandoah County Fair is keeping us busy for the end of August and beginning of 
September with an information booth each evening in the produce barn.  The judging class 
on August 15 went well with good attendance and new awareness of selection criteria for 
those blue, red and white ribbons around us at the fair.  

We have several on-going projects:  the two farmers’ markets, the rain gardens in New 
Market, the Sam Moore Slave Cemetery, and consulting with the 4-H Hokie Bug Contest. 
Our Green Help Line will hold office hours the 1st and 3rd Friday mornings from 9am to noon 
through the end of October.  Volunteers from all counties are welcome to join us in the VCE 
Classroom at the Government Center to help in identifying plants and problems.  

Several of us recently discussed the various help lines in NSVMGA and the fact that many 
of our members have never had that experience.  The consensus of the group was that 
many of us are not completely confident in our own knowledge and are intimidated by the 
thought of embarrassing ourselves with our lack of expertise.  This is an invitation to lurk at a 
couple of sessions.  The help line is the same as working at a library reference desk.  We 
don’t expect the librarian to have all the answers, just the means to help us find the answer. 
Our reference collection is very good and we add to it on a regular basis.  The classroom 
computer is always available to check VCE publications if necessary.  A recent question that 
sent us to the computer:  why do baking potatoes from the grocery store sometimes have 
black centers when they appear to be OK on the outside?  

There is no limit to the number of volunteers who can participate in Green Help Line office 
hours.  At farmers’ markets and other public venues, we limit ourselves to three MGs per 
shift.  Not so with help line office hours. All are welcome.  
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So what is it with the potatoes?  We’ll share the answer during Green Help Line office hours. 
See you there. 
 

PUBLICITY AND COMMUNICATIONS COMMITTEE by Stacey Smith 

The committee held its summer meeting Saturday, August 1, at Jackson’s Corner Cafe in 
New Market. Elaine Specht, Sari Carp, Joy Brunk, and Stacey Smith brainstormed, planned, 
and worked to standardize and streamline our press work.  Committee members will work 
individually and directly with project committees for each event or project.  We will also 
continue to get targeted project/event pages on our site.  Visit our first page (for the seed 
exchange) at http://nsvmga.org/projects/blandy-seed-exchange/ and let us know what you 
think. 

If you are interested in helping get the word out about your favorite project, please join us.  
We will ensure you have the most current marketing materials, and you don’t have to help 
with the committee administration (unless you want to). 

Have you checked out events of other Master Gardener Associations in Virginia?  You 
should!  If you go, tell them you’re from NSVMGA.  We are working to increase our 
communication with other groups so they know about our events as well.  Other Master 
Gardener Associations events: 

·  Loudoun County Master Gardeners are selling bulbs and native plants.  Orders are due 
by Tuesday, September 8th and must be picked up at their Extension office Saturday, 
September 12th.  Please email Stacey if you’d like more information.  You can also 
subscribe to their very informative quarterly newsletter by visiting 
http://www.loudouncountymastergardeners.org. 

�  Fairfax County Master Gardeners have interesting events, tours, and educational events 
on their website.  Check them out on their new official public website at 
http://fairfaxgardening.org/events-calendar.  

�  Master Gardeners of Northern Virginia had a fun pollinator ID challenge on their 
Facebook page.  Get the answers and brush up on your own skills at their website at 
http://www.mgnv.org.  

�  The Heart of Virginia Master Gardeners Association holds its Fall Symposium 
September 26th from 9:00 - 2:00.  It’s a little bit of a drive, but I grew up in this area, and 
I can tell you it’s a wonderful part of the state!  Check out 
http://www.hovmg.org/index.php/eventsactivities/ for more info.   

 
Finally, please email me through VMS if you are interested in greenline, Internet research, 
or VMS training.  We are discussing having another class this fall. 

 
TIME TO START PLANNING FOR THE SEED EXCHANGE  by Elaine Specht 

Several years ago, after hearing a segment on NPR on the subject, my sister challenged me 
to write my six-word memoir.  After not much thought, I tossed out “Still thinks tomorrow will 
be different.”  While she found my life summary a bit depressing, I don’t see it that way at all.  
For me, it is a newer version of the overused, eye-roll inducing proverb that begins: “If at first 
you don’t succeed…” You know the one.  

My sentiment about tomorrow being different very aptly applies to my approach to 
gardening, albeit on an annual basis.  It may be the same for you.  By now, groundhogs or 
deer or hornworms or any number of unwelcome opportunists may have found your 
perfectly ripening tomatoes.  Japanese beetles may have turned the foliage of your favorite 
flowering shrubs to lacey outlines.  Or you may be nursing that narrow but still painful burn 
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line low on your back where your shirt rides up and your pants slide down as you toil in the 
dirt and sun.  But, you optimistically think: Next year will be different!  I’ll protect my 
tomatoes from invaders, treat my shrubs against insects, and wear sunscreen—or at least a 
longer shirt.  

If you think next year will be different, then the Blandy 
Seed Exchange the last Saturday in January is for you!  
By then, the gardening challenges of 2015 will be a 
distant and happier memory.  Maybe you will have been 
able to save a few seeds for sharing, but, even if you 
haven’t, you’re still welcome to help yourself to a few 
seed packets.  There will be plenty to share.  As you 
walk along several aisles of tables, looking through the 
wide variety of vegetable, annual, perennial, and other 

seeds sorted and organized for the taking, your imagination will race with thoughts of the 
great potential contained in those tiny envelopes.  Next year will be different, indeed. 

On the topic of being different:  I am your new project lead for the Blandy Seed Exchange, 
taking over from Donna Downing who has capably held those reins for several years.  I am 
excited about this project and look forward to NSVMGA joining with Blandy to host a fun and 
educational event again next January.  Of course, I will need help!  I am seeking volunteers 
to help with organizing the event, set up, and staffing. Above all, please start saving your 
seeds.  For those new to the seed exchange concept, I will prepare and share information 
describing how to sort and label seeds.  Also, I am arranging several group gatherings in 
September, October, and November to prepare for the seed exchange. Please let me know 
(especht@shentel.net) if you’d like to participate in planning, sorting, or staffing.  

·  Seed Exchange Planning Meeting, Fort Valley Nursery Café, September 12, 9–10am 
·  Seed Sorting and Pizza Evening, Specht Residence, Woodstock, October 19, 6–9pm 
·  Seed Sorting and Morning Muffins, Specht Residence, Woodstock, November 14, 

9am–Noon 
·  Seed Sorting Day at Blandy, November, date and time TBD 
·  Set Up: January 29, 2:30-4:30pm 
·  Seed Exchange Day: January 30, 10am-2pm (for the public); volunteers will need to 

arrive a bit earlier and stay later for cleanup 
 

BLANDY COMMUNITY GARDEN by Mary Craig 

Steve Carroll, Director of Public Programs at 
the State Arboretum, asked the Master 
Gardeners if we would like to take over the 
empty plot at the front of the Community 
Garden last year because he knew we would 
make good use of the space, and it would 
look nice.  The 2015 MG Class did not 
disappoint!  They took on two thirds of the 
plot and built all kinds of structures from 
trellises to teepees.  They truly made the 
garden a show place.  The veteran MGs took 
the final third and did a great job with a Pasta 
Garden, planting tomatoes, peppers, garlic, 
onions, basil, oregano, all the fixings for a good pasta sauce. 
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Thanks to all who put in hard work tilling, planting, watering and weeding over the course of 
the summer. We've donated approximately 45 to 50 pounds of produce to Berryville's FISH, 

Winchester's C-CAP, Highland Food Pantry in Winchester, and to the Millwood Community.  
This is such a great way to serve the community, not only with the produce donated, but to 
share gardening practices with visitors to the Community Garden. 

There's still a lot of work to do.  We are going to plant fall crops, and we are talking about 
building some cold frames.  Steve has told us there is no time limit on use of the garden.  
We can work right through winter, if we like.  The structures the class built will also help to 
provide form in the off seasons. 

Please feel free to come by and water or weed any time you get a chance.  Wednesdays 
and Sundays are planned work days, but if you're passing by and have a few minutes, any 
day is fine.  I will continue to send out emails to the group when I will be there.  It's always 
more fun with several people. 

This has been such a great start for a massive project.  There are many ways we can 
continue to build on what has been started.  Future classes may want to plan a project in the 
garden.  We have thought about the possibility of making a small raised bed for wheelchair 
accessibility.  We can really showcase different methods for gardening in this highly visible 
spot.  Please send me any thoughts or suggestions and let me know what days you would 
like to come to help. Thanks to all for such a great job done! 
 

EDITORS CORNER by Richard Stromberg 

Susan Garrett and Elaine Specht talked about what I have been planning to write about in 
this issue—caterpillars.   
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In the September, 2010 issue of this newsletter, Josie Engles submitted an article about 
Tomato Hornworms (Manduca quinquemaculata).  I discovered that Josie’s caterpillars were 
Tobacco Hornworms (Manduca sexta).  M. quinquemaculata has eight V-shaped lines and a 
straight, dark horn instead of seven diagonal lines and a curved, red horn.  Both eat 
Nightshade Family (Solanaceae) members.   Tomatoes, peppers, and tobacco are all 
Solanaceae, so both Hornworms eat all of them.  So when I saw hornworms on our Fringe 
Tree, I wondered what’s going on?  That’s not Solanaceae.  So, as Susan says, “Research!”  
I discovered two that live on the Olive family (Oleacea):  Ash, Lilac, Privet, Forsythia, and 
Fringe Tree.  (Only Ash and Fringe Tree are native.)  Mine turned out to be the Great Ash 
Sphinx (Sphinx chersis).  I was upset.  I bought that little tree at the Blandy Garden Fair only 
a year ago.  It was blooming then and bloomed again this spring.  So I picked the beasts off 
the leaves they were hiding in and devouring and threw them into the nearby field, hoping, 
futilely, that they would eat the alien invasive Chinese Bush Clover (Lespedeza cuneata).  
Hopefully the few leaves left will enable the tree to survive.  The four-inch, rubbery 
caterpillars didn’t come off easy.  The back end comes off easily.  Those aren’t real legs 
back there.  They are called prolegs.  But the front, six, true legs clung tenaciously. 

While I was cutting fall web worms out of a Redbud, I discovered another caterpillar on a 
leaf.  Susan shortened my research—it was a White Flannel Moth.   
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I noted a Saddleback Caterpillar on our kitchen screen door in my article in the October 
newsletter 


